
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member (Via Zoom)
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Pine said that the 3 Member Committee made up of the Moderator and Chairs of the Select Board and Finance Committee met last week and appointed Jamie McDonald to the vacancy on the Finance Committee. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that the Select Board and Finance Committee had approved creating a new position within the Council on Aging known as the Community Engagement Specialist. He said that this new position replaced the former Volunteer Coordinator position. Mr. Haddad said that they advertised for this position and received 20 applicants. He said that Ashley Shaheen and Melisa Doig interviewed four of the applicants and asked him to appoint Lauren Marcello of Cumberland, Rhode Island to this position. Mr. Haddad said that he met with Lauren and fully supported this request. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board consider ratifying this appointment. 
Mr. Cunningham moved that they affirm the appointment of the Town Manager of Lauren Marcello as Community Engagement Specialist. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Manugian-aye

2. Mr. Haddad said that the Earth Removal Stormwater Advisory Committee had requested that he nominate Steve Savage for appointment to the Committee. He respectfully requested that the Board make this appointment. 
Ms. Manugian made the motion to appoint Steve Savage to the Earth Removal Stormwater Advisory Committee term to end June 30, 2022. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Degen-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye; Manugian-aye
NAMING OF REDSKIN TRAIL
Mr. Haddad said that they received the following recommendations for the new street name:

Nipmuc Trail 
Oak Trail

Oak Tree Trail 
Nashaway Trail 
Red Fox Trail 
Salmon Brook Way 
Skinner Forest Way

Mountain Lakes Road 
Mountain Lakes Trail

He said that Select Board Chair Pine talked with a representative of the Nipmuc Tribe to get information of the history of the Tribe in Groton. He said based on the information received, they were recommending that the Board rename the road "Nipmuc Trail". He said that the Nipmuc were known as 'the fresh water people' and generally lived along the rivers and streams in the area. He said that since Redskin Trail ran along one shore of Lost Lake, Nipmuc Trail appears to be the best choice.  Mr. Haddad said that the name could also help the current residents of Groton know that the native people who lived here before the settlers arrived were the Nipmuc. He said that he sent a letter to all residents of Redskin Trail notifying them of this recommendation and inviting them to the meeting.  Mr. Haddad said that he was making the recommendation to the Board to rename Redskin Trail as Nipmuc Trail. 
Ms. Pine said that she had been contacted by a resident about reaching out to the Native American elders and how this name, Nipmuc Trail, had come about. Ms. Karen Lippert, a resident of Redskin Trail, said she appreciated the thoughtfulness but was hoping the residents were going to get to vote on the name and not have it decided for them. Mr. Haddad said that when they had the initial meeting, the residents were asked to come forward with a consensus name. He said that they did not receive a decided upon single name from the residents but rather individual recommendations. Ms. Pine said that perhaps the understanding of hers and the Boards was different.  Ms. Lippert said she thought the residents would have been able to vote on the name. Mr. Degen said it was discussed at length but he never thought the authority rested with the townspeople but instead with the Board adding he thought that was made clear. Mr. Degen said he was comfortable naming it that night unless the Board disagreed with him. Mr. Cunningham said he didn’t see any harm in waiting if it was a short turnaround. Ms. Pine said that having come this far they followed the process they conveyed at that initial meeting. Ms. Manugian said she shared Ms. Pine concerns. She said that they had had 3 different meetings where this was discussed and really liked the idea that the proposed name honored Groton’s past. Ms. Pine said that they had heard from several residents who were happy with this choice. She said she was sorry Ms. Lippert’s understanding was different than the Board’s. Mr. Cunningham said he would rather know what the consensus was before making a decision. Ms. Pine said that they had support for this street name from a number of residents living along that street. Mr. Degen said he understood the concern but they were the ones charged with this. He said it would be a tremendous honor to the Native Americans to right the wrong with this street name.
Mr. Degen moved that the Select Board rename Redskin Trail to Nipmuc Trail. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. 
Mr. Cunningham said he had no issue with the name but could not support the motion at this time adding he thought they should reach out to the neighbors for their consensus. Ms. Lippert said she liked the thought of the name but thought the residents should have a vote. Ms. Manugian said they requested participation that they hadn’t seen. Mr. Reilly said that he really liked the recommended name but worried that they gave the indication that the residents would have a say. Mr. Degen said he’d be willing to withdraw his motion but only until next week if a registered letter be sent to the residents. Ms. Dunbar said that she couldn’t guarantee that even a registered letter would make it to the residents that quickly. Mr. Haddad said his letter to the residents stated his recommendation was Nipmuc Trail and if they had any issue with it to attend that evening. Mr. Cunningham said that his issue was that there was a lack of an understanding of how this consensus was going to be reached. Ms. Pine said that they had received a couple of emails from residents who agreed with the name. Ms. Lippert was asked if she had an objection to Nipmuc Trail. Ms. Lippert said she would rather something more common. 
Mr. Degen withdrew his previous motion and moved that the Select Board take action to rename Redskin Trail to Nipmuc Trail to next Monday, December 20th at 7:15pm. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. 

Ms. Manugian said that if they were not going to make a decision that night they should hold off until January and ask the residents for their consensus. 

Roll Call: Cunningham-nay; Manugian-nay; Reilly-aye; Degen-aye; Pine-aye
Ms. Manugian said that she was uncomfortable that they were relying on one individual to spread thew word. 

Mr. Degen left the meeting. 

SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Mr. Tom Delaney said that they received a grant for electric car charging stations. He said that Level 3 stations were the chargers that quickly charged cars. He said that they applied for a grant from DEP for additional funds to supplement the $30K received from the State. He said that they were going to install Level 2 chargers which could be upgraded at a later date. Mr. Kevin Kelly said that they could put the Level 2’s anywhere adding the Level 3’s would require a lot of infrastructure work. Mr. Cunningham asked what the Tesla chargers were. Mr. Kelly said that they were Level 2’s. Ms. Manugian said that she was the driver of this discussion but thought the Level 1 or 2’s would only be effective for those that were planning to charge for longer periods of time. She said that the Level 3 would provide a quicker charge. Discussion ensued. Ms. Manugian said she would like to see them install one Level 3 instead of 4 Level 2’s. Mr. Haddad said he thought that Mr. Kelly’s point of installing the Level 2’s and seeing what the activity level is and whether upgrading to Level 3’s is even needed. Mr. Cunningham and Ms. Pine were okay with the plan as presented as was Mr. Reilly. 
2. Destination Groton Committee Interviews:  Ms. Pine reviewed the Committee Charge. 
· Ms. Joan Parker Roach said that she owned Noa Gallery adding she lived in Groton Center for 30 years.  She said that with so many groups coming to Town, it was adding to the destination feel. She said that she believed in making the pie bigger and loved the idea of working together and collaboration. She said she brought the arts to the table as well as her love for nature. 
· Ms. Mairi Elliott said she grew up in Town and felt vested in the growth of Groton while keeping it rural. She said she loved growth. She said she was a real estate agent and loved talking about Groton. 

· Mr. Greg Sheldon said that he moved to Groton 21 years ago and came here because of Groton’s rich history and natural beauty. He said that about a year ago a few of them were talking about what was going to happen in Groton with the addition of Groton Hill Music Center. He said that they talked about how they could help embrace its new major attraction. 

· Mr. Jeff Gordon said that he was the president of Groton Business Association. He said that he represented the businesses and was also a local real estate agent. He said he knew what drew people to Groton. He said he was here to represent the business community and leverage what Groton Hill would bring to the community. 
Mr. Cunningham said that one question they had was number of members and if they had more than 5 qualified people interested, he wasn’t opposed. Mr. Reilly said he thought this was great adding people take for granted what they have. 
· Ms. Julie Platt said that she had lived in Town for over 30 years. She said she was very excited for the music center to come. She said she volunteered for the Prescott Community Center and thought it was important to be prepared for what’s to come. 


Ms. Pine said that social media was important and asked if everyone had those skills. Mr. Gordon said that they had enough knowledge to know who to ask for help to get this done. 

Ms. Manugian asked how many had served on a committee bound by OML. She said that playing devils advocate was one of her hobbies and asked how they balance folks who were concerned about traffic and busier restaurants. Mr. Gordon said that they would receive those ideas and complaints and allow them to come back to the Town with recommendations to make things happen. Mr. Sheldon said that they speak a lot about the stakeholders in town which include communication and community involvement. 
Mr. Cunningham moved to appoint Joan Parker Roach, Mairi Elliot, Jeff Gordon, Greg Sheldon and Julie Platt to Destination Groton Committee. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Mr. Haddad said the term would end June 30, 2022. The motion carried unanimously. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT - CONTINUED
3. Mr. Haddad said that he would have the budget to the Board the week before Christmas. He said that I would like to follow up on the issue of renewing the Interface Referral Service. He said that the Board asked for additional information. He said that specifically, the Board wanted a breakdown of the number of referrals and the time it takes for the referral to be made. Mr. Haddad said he had received the following data from the Director of the service:

"Dunstable - 7 referrals of which those attending preK-12th grade attended the following schools: 6 total: 1 out of district; 1 Reg. HS; 2 Reg MS. Groton- 99 referrals of which those attending preK-12th grade attended the following schools: 1 Second Nature Academy; 1 out of District' 6 Florence Roche; 4 Swallow; 16 Reg MS; 33 Reg HS; 3 Homeschooled. Groton has had a total of 99 referrals in the past contract year, which is equal to $24,750 of service, so it wouldn't change the pricing. During the pandemic call volume has increased, and so has the acuity of cases, so our process is taking longer than in the past. As calls comes in, our referral counselors must first ensure that callers with potential risk factors for safety (e.g., suicidal ideation, self-injury, substance misuse, and relationship violence) are connected to immediate crisis resources and they also coach callers on use of these services. At this time, initial call messages are taking approximately 4-5 business days to be returned, and it is taking approximately 4-5 days business days for cases to be assigned to a referral counselor following the completion of an intake. Our process from the time of assignment to a lead counselor to closing of the case, following obtaining a match(es) is about 38 days in your community over the past year, which is about 8 days longer than usual due to the pandemic impact on provider availability.

He said he had a meeting with Tanya Snyder from the Interface Referral Service last week who said they had seen an uptick in calls due to the Pandemic. He said that based on this and the feedback they received, it appeared that continuing the service made sense. Mr. Haddad said that the Referral Service was looking for an increase to $20,000 for the year between December 1, 2021 and November 30, 2022. He said that Select Board Members Degen and Pine asked him to look into whether or not they could use ARPA funds to pay for the Interface Referral Service.  He said his initial reaction was that these funds could not be used for this service. He said that upon further research and consideration, it appeared that they could. He said that the Board needed to decide whether or not to use your gift fund (Funding from Lawrence Academy) or the ARPA funds for this purpose. He said that the cost of the service for the next year (again, December 1, 2021 through November 30, 2022) would be as follows:

· Town Budget­
$ 8,000

· GDRSD -
$ 2,000

· ARPA or Gift) -
$10,000

Mr. Haddad said that ARPA Funds could be used for the next three years, while the use of the Gift Funds would be based on Lawrence Academy continuing to provide the $15,000 grant each year. He noted that he had eliminated the $8,000 appropriation from the Proposed FY 23 Budget.
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to allow for the expenditure out of ARPA for $10K for Interface Referral Service. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. 

Ms. Pine said that she heard from a member of the Board of Health who thought they should have a say in this. Mr. Haddad said that it was in the Board of Health budget because they used to have a line item for the Herbert Lipton Center. He said he liked that they had a gift fund to pay for this for now. He said that if the Board wanted to add this to next years budget, they could bring that up. 

The motion carried unanimously. 

4. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s schedule for next week. 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
3. Mr. Haddad said that he developed 14 questions with feedback from Board members in advance of interviews with HCA applicants. Ms. Manugian asked for additional information to be added to question 3. 
OTHER BUSINESS

There was no other business.
ON-GOING ISSUES
D: Ms. Dunbar provided an update on bystander training along with training dates and times. Ms. Manugian said that she had a conflict on February 8th and that her and Mark had a meeting with Florence Roche Building Committee. Mr. Haddad said they would book the training. 
E: Mr. Haddad said that their COVID numbers were climbing so the mask mandate would stand. 
MINUTES

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of December 6, 2021. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:50pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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